
 

NEWSLETTER 
March 2016 est. 1839 

BLOOD DRIVE NEWS                                                

       Wednesday, April 27th   11 am—6 pm           

 Wednesday, June 29th 11 am—6 pm                                                      

 [ǳƴŎƘκŘƛƴƴŜǊ ŦŀǊŜ ϧ ŘƻƻǊ ǇǊƛȊŜǎΗ                                                                                  

   December winner was  Barb Heslinga                                                                    

Bi-Monthly Blood Drives at the Township Hall                                                                                                                   

Appointments can be made with  Michigan Blood                                                  

by phone 1-866-MIBLOOD or e-mail miblood.org.       

 

Township Office Hours                                                       

Monday thru Thursday 8 am to 5 pm                                

Friday 8 am to 1 pm                                                                       
(1st Thurs each month open at 9 am)              

We will be CLOSED May 30th—

Memorial Day                         

                        2016 Dump Day Schedule                                                                                                                                                                                                  
             Township Hall Parking Lot                                                                                                                                                                                       
               7275 West Main Street                                                                                                                                                                                                     
 9 am—3pm Proof of residency required                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  

Yard waste, kitchen garbage, dead animals,           
hazardous  materials, or large quantities of building 
materials cannot be accepted.                                                                                                                    
 Fall Leaf Drop Off Days—Nov 5 & Nov 19                                                                                                                                                                    

SHREDDING DAY                                                                    

We have been unable to secure a vendor to schedule a 

shred day for this spring.  The vendor who had been  

conducting the community shred days is no longer   

offering that service.  We will continue to seek a vendor 

to schedule a shred day for late summer/early fall.  

Please check the Notice Board on our web site at 

www.oshtemo.org for updates                                               

or contact us at 375-4260 

March 26      April 9      April 30      May 14        

May 28      June 25  July 30       August 27      

Sept 24      Oct 29       Nov 19  

2016 MARCH BOARD OF REVIEW DATES 

Monday, March 14 - 9 am-4pm 

Tuesday, March 15 - 9am-4pm 

Wednesday, March 16 - 3pm-9pm 

Thursday, March 17 - 10am-4pm 

Township Hall, 7275 West Main Street                                      

Call the Assessor’s Office at 216-5225 beginning  February 29th 

for an appointment.  By board resolution residents are able to 

protest by letter, provided protest letter is received by        

5:00 p.m. on March 11, 2016 

Kristine Biddle, Assessor 

OSHTEMO ROTARY                                                                           

36th Annual Benefit Breakfast 

Sunday, March 20th     8 am to 2 pm 

Ted & Marie’s Colonial Inn Restaurant                                                

6416 Stadium Drive 

Tickets—$7.00 each or 3 for $18.00 

Proceeds support  Prairie Ridge School Reading Programs,                                    

Polio Eradication, & Oshtemo Township Parks Projects      

   RED MED BOX  DROP OFF    MAY 6   -    9 AM  - 2 PM    

OSHTEMO  TOWNSHIP HALL                                                       

The Red Med Box is a joint effort among law enforcement, the Kala-

mazoo Household Hazardous Waste Center, and other Community 

Partners.  Residents are encouraged to NOT  dispose of outdated or 

unneeded medications by pouring them down the drain, flushing, or 

throwing them in the garbage; these compounds eventually end up 

in our groundwater.   

The Red Med Box WILL accept:                                                                                                                                                                               

Expired & unused medications                                                                                                                                                                        

Over-the-counter medications                                                                                                                                                                        

Medication samples                                                                                                                                                                                              

Pet medications                                                                                                                                                                                                 

Medicated ointments, lotions, drops                                                                                                                                                              

Unopened Epi-pens                                                                                                                                                                                             

Liquid medications                                                                                                                                                                                                



CǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ {ǳǇŜǊǾƛǎƻǊ 

tƻƭƛŎŜ tǊƻǘŜŎǝƻƴ                                                                                                                                                                   
In the last newsletter on police protection, I remarked “stay tuned.” Little did we know what would transpire at year end! Given 
the County Board mid-December decision to not extend the police contract for the three months Oshtemo requested, tensions ran 
high. Oshtemo’s Board stepped up to the plate, called a special year-end meeting, and extended the current contract template so 
police protection in the community would not lapse. I am optimistic in reporting that critical weekly conversations and                
negotiations are ongoing in 2016 and involve ŀƭƭ ǘƘǊŜŜ ǇŀǊǝŜǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƴǘǊŀŎǘΥ from Oshtemo-- Township Supervisor Libby Heiny-
Cogswell, Attorney Jim Porter, Police Specialist Jack Shepperly, and Fire Chief Mark Barnes, from the County-- Board Chair John 
Taylor, new county Administrator Terrence Neuzil, Finance Director Tracy Moored, and Attorney Thom Canny, and from                 
the Kalamazoo County Sheriff’s Office-- Sheriff Richard Fuller and Lt Jim VanDyken. These are the most comprehensive discussions 
to date over the particulars of the police contract.  Our goal is to permanently resolve issues which have plagued the contracting 
process and the relationships between the three parties for more than ten years.  

wƻŀŘ aŀƛƴǘŜƴŀƴŎŜ                                                                                                                                                            
Road maintenance continues to be a priority for the Township Board. Roads are viewed and ranked according to a Pavement     
Surface Evaluation and Rating (PASER) system. Oshtemo’s road PASER rating average in 2015 was higher than most of the other 
communities in Kalamazoo County.  In fact, of the 15 township jurisdictions in the County, Oshtemo was one of four with the   
highest percentage of roads rated as fair or good.  I mention this because in the past 5 years some Townships have adopted road 
maintenance special assessment districts or voters have passed road capital project millages. Despite several years of much     
heavier spending on road maintenance by other communities, Oshtemo retained a slightly higher ranking. This is due to the       
long-standing Township Board practice of funding regular routine road maintenance. This practice has made prudent use of your 
tax dollars over the years.  

That said, the Township has identified an area that needs strategic attention—that of capital road project funding, which is the 
complete redevelopment of roads.   Several residents have spoken up about their road rebuilding needs. The Township Board is 
exploring options. The 2015 state road funding legislation will bring some improvement, but the  forecast for the next five years is 
that the funding will fall short of the need. It is important to note that the County Road Commission, through “Surface Transporta-
tion Program” (STP) dollars, only rebuilds primary roads in the Township, such as the South 9th Street improvements. The Road 
Commission funding is not sufficient to fund local (neighborhood) street reconstruction.  

For 2016, routine road maintenance, the Township is under contract with the Road Commission for routine road maintenance 
work on four local roads (South 1st Street, Croyden Ave, Driftwood Ave, and Green Meadow Dr) and for neighborhood roads   
within nine plat developments, Bela Sera, Country Trail Homesites, Oshtemo Business Park, Oshtemo Woods, Pine Acres, Sky King 
Meadows, Springwood Hills, Western Woods and Whitegate Farms.  The Township is investing $300,000 for this work, with the 
Road Commission contributing an additional $185,000 from its allocation of state roadway funding annually distributed to them.   

{ŀƴƛǘŀǊȅ {ŜǿŜǊ                                                                                                                                                                       
A parallel track with road work has been the strategic expansion of sanitary sewer. For seven years the Township has focused road 
maintenance on streets that already have sewer, or are not feasible for sanitary service extension. Rather than maintain roads 
where sewer  extension is needed, monies were conserved toward the bigger goal of sewer expansion  With sanitary line           
expansions, a side   benefit is capital road reconstruction.  This is an expensive proposition. The Township is working with           
municipal financial specialists and bond counsel to determine the process, timing, and options, to extend sanitary sewer, fund   
capital road projects on local roads and in neighborhoods township wide in order to rebuild deteriorated roads, and to do so in the 
most cost effective means.  

For 2016, two sanitary sewer extension projects are in the budget, the plans are drawn, and the projects are out for early bid. 
These include the extension of a sanitary sewer trunk line on North 10th Street, from about People’s Church to H Avenue, and   
sanitary extension on Atlantic Ave, from South 9th Street. Per resident feedback on other projects, when the road is rebuilt on 
these streets, widened shoulders to better accommodate bicycles are planned and being bid as a separate dollar option for the 
Board to consider when the decision comes to them in March.  

²ŀǘŜǊ                                                                                                                                                                                     
Kalamazoo County adopted a Groundwater Restricted Zone (GRZ) in January, which takes effect in March. This GRZ relates to the 
long-standing ‘Superfund’ site in Oshtemo, the West KL Avenue Landfill. Given the groundwater contamination, extensive        
monitoring and oversite is being done by the KLA Group with oversight by the EPA, MDEQ, and the courts. Oshtemo supported the 
municipal water extensions, and to date 98% of residents (330 properties) in the affected area have been connected to municipal 
water at no cost to the owner. The hope is the KLA Group has been proactive to avoid health issues with residents from consump-
tion of contaminated water. Contamination was detected in 1979. Along with the County and private parties, Oshtemo remains a 
responsible party because the Township leased and operated the landfill for eight years in the 1960’s. For additional information, 
the KLA Group established an information website: http://westklavelandfill.com/  



tǳōƭƛŎ ¢Ǌŀƴǎƛǘ                                                                                                                                                                                                                   
Oshtemo Township continues to be a very strong supporter of public transportation, opting in five of the ten voting precincts,   
representing 42% of the Township taxable value.  The Township is in  discussion with the library and others, to determine if       
extension of the West Main bus line to the Oshtemo KPL Library branch and the Township offices and Park is desirable (yes) and 
feasible. Central County Transit Authority is developing a ten year master visioning plan for bus routes. However, to date there are 
no master plan options demonstrating an expansion of bus service to these areas.  The Board needs a master plan to “hang their 
hat on” in order to include additional precincts and funding. Without such a plan, the proportion of the precinct served is minor. 
Growth is continuing in the Township; planning for this growth is crucial in many ways, including the future of public transit. The 
concern is if these minimally served precincts are “opted in”, there is no leverage to work toward bus line extension and without 
an expansion plan, the majority of residents in the precinct will pay for services they cannot access. It’s a “chicken and egg”       
scenario. The Township remains optimistic that level heads will prevail, and the threatened amputation of fixed route bus line   
service will yield to a plan for expanded service and inclusion of additional serviced precincts for the betterment of the entire   
community.  

{ǘŀũ 
Last, but certainly not least, is a Supervisor nod to the Staff serving the Township.  Across departments, their professionalism is 
commendable, their dedication honorable, their work accomplishments voluminous, and their days sometimes long.  I have       
witnessed citizens taking the time to go out of their way to thank a staff person for a service, and I see their heartfelt appreciation.  
It is contagious in a way, and means so much to us all.  In the last newsletter we introduced our new Planning Director Julie      
Johnston and Assessor Kristine Biddle.  This issue, meet the Maintenance Staff - Rick Everett has been an Oshtemo employee for 
more than thirty years, with a start in the fire department. He continues there today as a part time ‘paid on call’ Captain. After  
retiring from UPS after 30 years as manager of fleet maintenance, Rick volunteered at the Township to help with maintenance. 
When a permanent position opened up, Rick decided to apply. He has now served the community for three years as Maintenance 
Director. Rick stays on top of preventive maintenance, closely scrutinizes the maintenance budget, and researches cost effective 
means to accomplish buildings, mechanical, and grounds maintenance for the community. He automated heating and air condi-
tioning      controls to further energy efficiency. He also monitors the Grange, Community Center, and park pavilions rental         
inspections.  Many thanks for his very hard work and extremely long dedication to the community.  Assisting Rick is Millard Loy, 
who is part time and  emphasizes work on park maintenance.  He is also a long term resident of the Township and serves the    
community in other ways; he is  President of the Oshtemo Historical Society and current Chair of the Planning Commission.        
Millard’s work career was in   vehicle maintenance and self owned lawn and snow business. 

Maintenance Department Report - 2015 was a successful year; even with the great amount of snow at the beginning of the year 
the department stayed within the fuel and salt budget. A few vehicle/plow repairs were necessary but done in-house to control 
costs. Maintenance staff spent many hours in the parks working on the disc golf course grading to improve water runoff remedia-
tion and brush control in preparation of the World Amateur Disc Golf Tournament. Given the staff background in service and     
repairs, as much as possible of this work is done in house - from light bulbs, to mower repairs, to preventative maintenance       
inspections. With 12 buildings on 10 campuses there is plenty to do. Performing preventative maintenance on overhead doors 
(there are 15 of them) has helped to reduce repair costs. Rebuilding cemetery hydrants saved the cost of replacing them without 
any loss of reliability. By becoming knowledgeable and finding a reliable source for parts, updates and repairs to the  security/lock 
equipment has resulted in substantial savings.  Snow removal on non-motorized paths was brought in-house and eliminated      
outside cost with minimal impact to maintenance department costs. In fact the budget for the last three years has been relatively 
flat, mainly affected by parts and supplies cost increases. As technology evolves, cost effective options are sought such as LED 
lighting.  The initial cost is higher, but energy cost is about half and maintenance hours reduced by the longer life cycle. We look 
forward to the same scrutiny in 2016 and anticipate an energy saving project sponsored by Consumers Energy in the first quarter.  

SOLICITORS LICENSES ARE REQUIRED 

FOR DOOR TO DOOR  SALES  

Anyone conducting door to door   

business is required to register with 

the Township Office.  Our Hawkers, 

Peddlers & Solicitors Ordinance also 

requires that “No Trespassing” signs be obeyed or be   

subject to an ordinance violation ticket.  Ask the solicitor if 

they have registered with the Township; they should have 

in their possession a license. To report soliciting without a 

license, please contact the Clerk’s Office at 216-5224 or 

the Ordinance Enforcement Officer at 216-5227.  If you 

have concerns of suspicious activity, contact the             

Kalamazoo County Sheriff’s Dept at 383-8821, ext 6. 

How to contact your Oshtemo Township Officials     

Supervisor Libby Heiny-Cogswell  216-5220  libbyhc@oshtemo.org                                                                                              

Clerk Deb Everett 216-5224 deverett@oshtemo.org                                                                                                                            

Treasurer Nancy Culp  216-5221 ncoshtwp@oshtemo.org                                                                                                         

Trustee Nancy Carr  353-7141  nancycarr@bhhsmi.com                                                                                                                 

Trustee Dusty Farmer 251-5832  dfarmer@oshtemo.org                                         

Trustee Zak Ford 271-5513 zak.r.ford@gmail.com                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                   

Trustee Grant Taylor 773-456-8777 granttaylor20@gmail.com                                                                                                                                

Assessor Kristine Biddle 216-5225 kbiddle@oshtemo.org                                                                                                                                                                    

Planning Director Julie Johnston 216-5223  jjohnston@oshtemo.org                                                                                     

Parks Director Karen High 216-5223 khigh@oshtemo.org                                                                           

Ordinance Enf Rick Suwarsky 216-5227  rsuwarsky@oshtemo.org                                                                           

Fire Chief Mark Barnes  375-0487 mbarnes@oshtemo.org                                                                                                                                                                                                                           

5ƻƴΩǘ ƪƴƻǿ ǿƘƻ ǘƻ ŎŀƭƭΧΦDŜƴŜǊŀƭ LƴŦƻǊƳŀǝƻƴ отр-пнсл 

mailto:granttaylor20@gmail.com


‘Music in the Park’ Summer Series Seeks Sponsors   

Local businesses and organizations are invited to get involved in a new outdoor concert series to be 
held in the gazebo at Flesher Field this summer. Organized by the Oshtemo Friends of the Parks 
(FOP), the  concerts will bring free, family-friendly music and entertainment to residents of the 
Township.   

Promotional opportunities are available to businesses and organizations that wish to sponsor the 
concert series. Three levels of sponsorship are available, ranging from $200 to $750, each with 
different  opportunities for outreach and marketing. For more details on sponsoring Music in the 
Park, visit  oshtemofriends.org or contact Pam Jackson, FOP President, at jacksonpamela227@gmail.com                                       
Held on Sunday evenings, the concerts will tentatively feature ²Ƙƻ Iƛǘ WƻƘƴ on June 12th, aŀŘŎŀǘ aƛŘƴƛƎƘǘ .ƭǳŜǎ WƻǳǊƴŜȅ on    
July 17th, and ¢ƘŜ ¢ƻƴȅ CƛŜƭŘǎ ¢Ǌƛƻ on August 14th.  Picnicking is encouraged, and local restaurants will offer food for sale.                                         
A hands-on community art project is planned before each concert. If successful, the series may be expanded in future years. 

Drake Farmstead Visibility Increases 

The Township-owned Drake Farmstead is about to get a lot more visible.  Based on recommendations in the Drake Farmstead  
Master Plan, the tree-lined driveway to the historic property will be restored. Work will include dead wood removal and trimming 
of the mature sugar maple trees lining the driveway, plus removal of hundreds of volunteer trees that have grown up between 
and behind the sugar maples over many years. In places where the sugar maples are missing or are in poor condition, replacement 
trees will be preserved. High quality trees and those that are appropriate for a “food forest”, such as walnuts and mulberries, will 
also be preserved. Stumps will be cut down and ground out, and fallen logs, brush, and broken branches will be removed. When 
the project is complete, the historic farmhouse will be visible from Drake Road and the driveway will look more like the historic 
sketch above.  

At the corner of Drake Road and Croyden Avenue, approximately four acres of land will be cleared for farming. Volunteer trees 
and underbrush that have grown up over the past few years will be removed. Township staff is seeking a farmer to cultivate the 
site. Revenue generated from the agricultural use will be used to offset maintenance costs at the historic Farmstead. Work is    
expected to be complete by late Spring, depending on weather conditions. If you have questions or suggestions about the tree 
trimming and clearing projects, want more information about the Master Plan, or wish to make a donation, please contact Karen 
High, Oshtemo Township Parks Director, at khigh@oshtemo.org or (269) 216-5223.  

Restoration of the historic house continues through the outstanding volunteer efforts of the Oshtemo Historical Society (OHS). All 
interested residents are encouraged to get involved. Free tours of the house and an opportunity to explore the grounds will be 
offered on Sunday, April 17, 2016 from 2 – 4 pm. The Drake Farmstead Master Plan will also be on display. 

Drake Farmstead    c. 1850 

Oshtemo Friends of the Parks  

The mission of the citizen volunteers of Oshtemo Friends of the Parks is to promote the expanded   
stewardship and preservation of natural features within the community, to further the development 
and maintenance of   existing and future parks in keeping with adopted park plans, and to effectively        
advocate Township parks as   community resources for all to enjoy.  Check out our website at            
oshtemofriends.org or like us on Facebook to stay up to date on park events and activities!  

mailto:khigh@oshtemo.or


2016 Election Dates to Remember 
May 3rd School/County Election        August 2nd General Primary       November 8th General Election        

PRECINCT INSPECTORS NEEDED  The Clerk’s Office is accepting applications for precinct inspectors.  Training is required and will 
take place in July prior to the August primary.  With the advent of the electronic poll book, computer proficiency is a desired skill 
for our     precinct inspectors.  Applications are available on our website at www.oshtemo.org under the Applications & Permits 
link on the home page.  Please contact the Clerk’s Office at 216.5224 or e-mail deverett@oshtemo.org with any questions you 
have  regarding voter registration, polling locations or absentee ballots. 

NOTICE TO PRECINCT 6 VOTERS 
Summer Ridge Apartments has notified us they will no longer be hosting Precinct 6.  We thank them for their years of service to 
the community as a voting location.  Precinct 6 voters will now vote at West Kalamazoo Christian Church  located at 454 South 
Drake Road just south of the Post Office.  This is also the location for Precinct 5 and we thank them for their willingness to host 
another precinct!  All voters in Precinct 6 were mailed a notice of the change of location and a new voter ID card in October, 
2015 as required by Michigan Election Law.   

Planning Department Annual Report 

On an annual basis, the Planning Department prepares a report to document the activi-
ties of the Planning Commission, Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA), Zoning Enforcement 
Officer, and the administrative activities of the Planning Department staff.  The intent of 
the report is to provide a comprehensive picture of the Planning and Zoning activities 
that occurred in the Township over the previous year.   

In 2015, the Township saw more application activity than in recent history.  This is understandable with the continued improve-
ments to the Michigan economy after the housing market crash of 2008. The Planning Commission reviewed a total of 20            
applications, the ZBA heard 15 requests, and Planning Department administratively reviewed 26 applications for a total of 61     
development submissions to the Township in 2015. Of the applications received, 27 were for the construction of new facilities or 
the expansion of existing businesses or residential developments.  

The majority of the development reviews, 21 in total, were for expansions or alterations to existing sites. Expansions indicate a 
business is growing beyond their present structures. When faced with this need, a business must decide whether to stay in their 
current location or relocate to a new site. Based on the number of applications received for expansions, existing developments are 
demonstrating a strong sign of success and a commitment to continue to thrive within Oshtemo Township. 

The remaining six requests were for new construction on vacant sites. Approval of new developments consisted of one residential 
development and a mix of retail and office uses.  Sky King Meadows III, located west of 9th Street and south of West Main Street, 
will construct 46 new single-family homes in an open space community development where approximately 15 acres will remain in 
its natural state.  Three new sites were approved in the Corner@Drake commercial center located at the northwest corner of   
Stadium Drive and Drake Road, which were Field & Stream, Consumers Credit Union and Kellogg Community Federal Credit Union.  
The remaining two developments included a new Bronson FastCare facility and an Autozone, both located on West Main Street 
between 9th and 10th Streets. 

One of the purposes of the Annual Report is to look ahead to 2016 and anticipate those items that the Township desires to work 
on over the next 12 months and beyond. Although it is impossible to predict everything that will arise in the next year, based on 
current discussions with the Township Board, Planning Commission and ZBA, there are certain items that will likely take priority, as 
follows:   

¶ Reorganization and formatting of the Zoning Ordinance, including amendments to a number of Sections. 

¶ The development of a Transitional Mixed-Use Zoning District to support the district established in the Future Land Use Plan. 

¶ Continued coordination with the Kalamazoo Area Transportation Study 2045 Transportation Plan, particularly the Non-
Motorized Plan. 

Ongoing coordination with WMU on the Business Technology Research Park 2.0 for grant acquisition and design implementation. 

CƻǊ ŀ ŎƻƳǇƭŜǘŜ ŎƻǇȅ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ нлмр tƭŀƴƴƛƴƎ 5ŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘ !ƴƴǳŀƭ wŜǇƻǊǘΣ ǇƭŜŀǎŜ ǎŜŜ ǘƘŜ ¢ƻǿƴǎƘƛǇ ǿŜōǇŀƎŜ ŀǘ ǿǿǿΦƻǎƘǘŜƳƻΦƻǊƎ. 

Oshtemo Parks Endowment Fund 

To support the ongoing development and future improvements to our parks, please consider a donation to the Oshtemo Township 
Parks and Recreation Fund at the Kalamazoo Community Foundation at http://www.kalfound.org or contact Parks Director Karen 
High at 216-5223. 

mailto:deverett@oshtemo.org
http://www.oshtemo.org
http://www.kalfound.org


7275 West Main Street                          

Kalamazoo, MI  49009                               

Ph 375.4260 Fax 375.7180               

http://www.oshtemo.org  

OSHTEMO HISTORICAL SOCIETY NEWS  

 

We invite you to join us to learn about local history. Our programs are free and you do not 
need to be a member to attend. We meet at the Oshtemo Township Hall, 7275 W. Main St, 

unless otherwise stated.  

 

Why not mark your calendar for the following: 

 

March 17th – “Kalamazoo Hunters Quest”, author Mara McKay, will share information            
concerning her book. She will also have a book signing.     Time: 7:00 p.m. 

 

April 17th – There will be an Open House at the Drake Farmstead, 927 N. Drake Road (located behind Gordon Food 
Service at Maple Hill Mall). Come for a tour of the home and to view the progress of the restoration.                           
Time: 2:00 p.m. – 4:00 p.m. 

 

May 19th – Mark Hoffman, local historian will present: “Michigan Asylum for the Insane, Colony Farm Revisited,           
A History of the properties and it’s Pioneers.”   Time 7:00 p.m.  

 

  For more information about the Oshtemo Historical Society, please visit our website. 

www.oshtemohistoricalsociety.org 

 


